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EDUCATIONAL POLICY COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES
Friday, April 20, 2012

2:00-4:00 pm

3-104l MCB, Biology Program Library/Conference Room

Minneapolis Campus
AGENDA

Attending: Leslie Schiff, Rogene Schnell, Richard Brown, Jim Cotner, Sehoya Cotner (guest), Sue Wick, Jean Underwood, Beth Pettit , Upasana Arvindam, Jane Phillips, Stuart Goldstein (Chair), Paul Siliciano, Robin Wright, Martha Flanders, Nikki Letawsky Shultz, Deanna Koepp (guest), and Sean Conner (guest)
Absent: Hannah Oho, Adam Harvey 
1. Approve minutes from March 23, 2012 meeting
Unanimous approval with minor changes.
2.  Old Business

A. Late registration for directed research (Nikki)

At the previous meeting, Nikki said she would develop a draft proposal for allowing the DUGSs to provide permission numbers for late registration for Directed Research in routine cases, in which the deadline had been missed because delays beyond the student’s control. She presented a set of guidelines to define conditions under which this route could replace petitioning the Scholastics Committee for late registration. Leslie suggested the policy be posted in the faculty resources area of the CBS web site. Nikki suggested this information be provided to departments. In addition, she indicated that her office is willing to show DUGSs how to gain access to the student records area of the web and how to register students.

Leslie moved to approve the new policy and procedure. Paul seconded the motion and the motion was approved unanimously, with one abstention.
3.  New Business 

A. Faculty Fellows group (Sehoya Cotner)

Sehoya discussed her technology-enhanced project (completed as part of the OIT Faculty Fellows program and funded with a $10,000 grant from that program). She talked the committee through a PPT presentation covering the results of her project. She indicated that the program was a very positive experience and that it has resulted in her publishing articles on the program. She provided the URL – http://umnzoology2012.posterous.com – for viewing student-generated “vodcasts,” created as one component of the learning strategies incorporated into the class.

The committee and Sehoya engaged in a fairly thorough discussion of the strategies she has incorporated in her courses (e.g., vodcasts, clickers), and the positive results of research being carried out by OIT personnel (i.e., Jay Hatch, Christopher Brooks) indicating how active learning strategies implemented in the new ALCs results in students outperforming what their ACT scores would predict. Leslie Schiff commented that several of these strategies or artifacts – storyboards, scripts, vodcasts – may qualify as “writing” and might qualify the course as writing intensive. 

As the committee discussed how sustainable such a project could be, it was suggested that the college may need a point person to develop ideas related to active learning strategies, and that the faculty development area of the web site be fleshed out with additional resources, examples, and people to contact for support or advice.

Additional suggestions related to the idea of promoting more active learning strategies in the classroom included:

· A clearinghouse of faculty names and strategies they have used in the classroom,

· Incorporating a brief introduction and review of resources at department meetings,

· Illustrating one or more strategies via the “rolling videos” that are seen on monitors around campus,

· Making information and resources available to postdocs, graduate students, and TAs.

B. External Transfer Student Exceptions (Nikki)

Nikki described how her office regularly reviews transfer student transcripts and allows students credit for courses such as short calculus and non-calculus based physics, as substitutes for taking the typically required calculus and physics courses. EPC members seemed comfortable with how her office is making these decisions.

The issue of students taking CBS courses necessary to satisfy CBS degree requirements and requesting a CBS degree, even though they have not been admitted into CBS, was discussed at some length. Several student scenarios, and possible strategies that CBS might implement to avoid awarding a CBS degree to non-CBS students, were discussed. The discussion is expected to be continued.

C.  Proposed WI version of Biol 4004 (Cell Biology) (Deanna Koepp, and Sean Conner)

Deanna and Sean talked the committee through several PDF documents describing a WI version of Biol 4004. After a fairly detailed discussion of how writing will be incorporated into a separate “writing intensive” section of the course (i.e., all students will attend the same lectures but one section – currently to be capped at 10 students – will have unique assignments). Leslie suggested that it appears to be sufficient writing incorporated in this proposal to qualify the course as writing-intensive. 

Preference will be given to GCD students wanting to register for this writing-intensive section of the course, and the standard wait-list procedure will be used for non-GCD students. Leslie suggested that demand may grow and the instructors should define means to increase the number of writing-intensive seats available.  It is also possible that demand will decrease over time, due to an increase in the number of CBS writing-intensive courses under development.

The first writing-intensive section of the course will be offered in Spring 2013. It was noted that  (a) this proposal will need to go through the review process as a new course, since it will have a new course number, and (a) the campus writing board meets over the summer (i.e., the course could be approved as writing-intensive this summer).

Leslie moved to approve the course proposal; Sue seconded the motion and the committee voted unanimously to approve the course. 

D.  Keeping websites up-to-date with curriculum changes (Jean & Leslie)
Leslie described examples of departmental web sites that contain out-of-date information about course requirements for a major. This issue appears most notable in the two non-CBS department web sites (i.e., Microbiology and Neuroscience).

Nikki suggested the following strategy:

· For prospective students looking at majors, links should go directly to the on-line course catalog;

· For current students checking their progress on fulfilling requirements, links should go directly to their APAS report;

· Academic departments should stop listing course requirements for a major on their web sites, since these sites can easily become out of date.

Nikki said she will come up with some boiler-plate text that academic departments can add to their department web sites to direct students to the proper information.
E.  Biol 2001 - Career Planning for Biologists (Jean)

Jean discussed the content of this course and talked the committee through a set of PPT slides. She indicated that the proposal to make this a required course for all CBS students was presented at a recent meeting of department heads (not including Microbiology nor Neuroscience department heads). They were very enthusiastic about the proposal.

The issue of potentially adding more required courses/credits to majors was discussed at some length. The concern was raised that opportunities for students to take personally relevant elective courses has been decreasing because required course credits have been increasing.  It is also true that many students graduate with CBS degrees but have totals of 30% or less of their credits as CBS credits. 

The CBS student board also has endorsed this course but would like to see more student choice options incorporated into the course. Leslie thought that Microbiology would be in favor of requiring this course. Martha Flanders thought that Neuroscience would also be in favor of requiring this course.

Leslie made the motion:  “All CBS majors require this course, urging it be taken in sophomore year.” However, we should verify that this would not increase the total number of credits required to graduate above 120 for some majors (e.g., Biochemistry), and that there is little or no overlap with the current course, Nature of Life (NOL).  The motion was tabled, awaiting further data about how this requirement would affect student load.

Nikki will generate sample academic plans for majors, and the topic will be revisited at the next EPC meeting.

F.  Possible EPC retreat (Jean)

Jean and Robin think it would be useful to have a half-day retreat for EPC to discuss three specific topics:

· “common time” idea

· NOL moving to two semesters

· Eliminating the overlap between NOL and the course, Career Planning for Biologists.  

Jean will set up a retreat for the earliest date that is convenient for EPC members.
4.  Announcements

A.  Recertification of Liberal Education courses (Jean)

Liberal Education courses must be recertified every four years. Biol 1001, Biol 1009, and Biol 2002 are up for recertification. Jean will be sending out information on this.
